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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT
MLBC PRESIDENT, KEVIN PIERSON

Greetings MLBC Members! I hope this edition of the Wildcatter Newsletter finds you well.  The combination of
college football and the heaps of ceramic pumpkins throughout my home provide me a nice reminder that fall
is upon us. As the seasons change, the MLBC remains steadfast in our purpose with many exciting events
behind us and many more to come as the year carries on.    
 
Summer Recap. 
 
The MLBC had a very busy and successful summer. As you read in my last letter, we introduced our new slate
of officers in early July for the 2025-2026 term.  
 
Shortly thereafter, many members (and family) kicked off the 4th of July holiday weekend at PNC Park. The
MLBC’s annual baseball outing is one of my favorite events of the year. The Pittsburgh Pirates ignited the
fireworks early and scored 5 runs over the St. Louis Cardinals for the win.  
 
In August, the MLBC held our summer golf outing benefitting the WVU Children’s Hospital at the Bridgeport
Country Club. The golf outing was organized under the leadership of Matt White, Summer Golf Chairman. If
Matt hasn’t told you already, this was his first time to organize a charity golf event. He rose to the challenge
and exceeded all goals for the event, including a very important milestone in MLBC history (keep reading). A
special thank you to the golfers who played in the event and the continued generosity of our many corporate
sponsors. Additionally, I greatly appreciate the multiple MLBC family members and the WVU EELM students
who volunteered to work the golf outing the day of the event. Also, the many efforts of Abby Veigel, MLBC
Executive Director, continues to bolster our cause. In fact, her daughter even volunteered to work the golf
outing! The success of our events is not possible without all of your continued support.  
 
The annual MLBC Clay Shoot was held on September 25th at Hunting Hills Shooting Preserve. Although I’m
writing this article prior to the event, Tyler Murray, MLBC Clay Shoot Chairman, is off to a record event. Stay
tuned for an event follow up in a future Wildcatter Newsletter or check out the MLBC’s social media on
LinkedIn or Instagram for event posts made by Bailey Miller, MLBC Marketing Chairman.   
 
MLBC Milestone. 
 
Continuing with the success of our charity efforts, I’m incredibly proud to announce the fulfillment of our
multi-year $150,000.00 commitment to the WVU Children's Hospital! In October of 2018, under the leadership
of past president Britney Crookshanks (2018-2019) and many others involved, the MLBC made this vital pledge
to support their life-saving programs and facility enhancements.  
 
In recognition of our support, the family lounge outside the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU) boasts a
dedication plaque in honor of the MLBC. This milestone reflects our shared values and the MLBC’s unwavering
dedication to making a tangible difference in the lives of those in our community. 
 
Around the Basin. 
 
Appalachian M&A continues to simmer bringing change to the basin. Most recently in August, EOG Resources
announced they closed the $5.8 billion acquisition of Encino Acquisition Partners. In early July, EQT
Corporation announced they closed the $1.8 billion acquisition of Olympus Energy. And earlier this year, CNX
Resources Corporation announced they closed the $505 million acquisition of the natural gas upstream and
midstream business of Apex Energy II, LLC.  
 
Also, earlier this year, Infinity Natural Resources (INR) made their initial public offering (IPO) on the New
York Stock Exchange (NYSE). INR’s IPO made history as the first West Virginia-based company to be listed on
the NYSE. Many congrats to a long-standing supporter of the MLBC for their success!  
 

Continued



Membership & Service. 
 
In closing, I want to take a moment to discuss two vital aspects of the MLBC’s success. First, our members
contribute to the organization in numerous ways like attending meetings, participating in events, and
supporting our mission. Without active involvement from our members, we would not have an organization.
If you’re aware of any colleagues who are not members of the MLBC, please encourage them to join! On
September 29th, the Women of MLBC (WOMLBC) are hosting a membership-drive social at Short Story &
Bunkers Golf (Simulator) in Morgantown, WV. Members registered for the event are encouraged to sign up a
guest at no additional cost. Great opportunity to invite other land professionals out to enjoy the evening and
connect with other members. The event is being organized by Brooke Kamicker, WOMLBC Chairwoman, in
conjunction with Owen Gray, MLBC Membership Chairman. I look forward to seeing you at the event! 
 
Last, throughout this letter I’ve acknowledged specific committees and the respective chairman. The MLBC
committees are the high-powered engine that drives our ambitious goals and initiatives. The committees are
comprised of members offering a moderate amount of time to contribute to the success of the organization.
The MLBC has twenty (20) different committees with varying levels of periodic time commitments like the 5K
Fun Run, two Golf outings, Clay Shoot, Sponsorship, Marketing, Newsletter, Technology, Education, Awards
and many more. Please consider serving on a committee for the betterment of the MLBC as well as increasing
your network, interaction, and involvement in the industry. 
 
Until next time, I hope to see you at one of the upcoming events soon! 
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2025 MLBC
CORPORATE 
SPONSORS

For more information or to purchase a Corporate Sponsor package or advertise in the The Wildcatter, 
please contact Abby Veigel at abbyveigel@mlbc-aapl.org. 
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DIAMOND 
$10,000
DIAMOND 
$10,000

2025 CORPORATE SPONSORSHIP LEVELS
The 2025 Corporate Sponsorship tiers are designed to support both the MLBC organization and the MLBC
Foundation. Fifty percent of your contribution will support the MLBC organization, with the remaining fifty percent
supporting the MLBC Foundation. By contributing, you’re helping to advance energy professionals in our region,
strengthen the communities where we work, and support the charities we proudly stand behind. Join us and our
mission to support land professionals in our region and make a meaningful, lasting impact in our community. 

$4,000 Foundation Credit (may be redeemed for event tickets or sponsorship)

4 passes to each MLBC educational & social event

Logo included in every Wildcatter edition & membership email 

Logo linked on MLBC website 

Logo displayed at all events (virtually or in person)

4 full page ads in The Wildcatter per year 

2 half page ads in The Wildcatter per year 

$3,000 Foundation Credit (may be redeemed for event tickets or sponsorship)

4 passes to each MLBC educational & social event

Logo included in every Wildcatter edition & membership email 

Logo linked on MLBC website 

Logo displayed at all events (virtually or in person)

3 full page ads in The Wildcatter per year 

2 half page ads in The Wildcatter per year 

EMERALD
$7,500
EMERALD
$7,500

PLATINUM 
$5,000
PLATINUM 
$5,000

$2,000 Foundation Credit (may be redeemed for event tickets or sponsorship)

4 passes to each MLBC educational & social event

Logo included in every Wildcatter edition & membership email 

Logo linked on MLBC website 

Logo displayed at all events (virtually or in person)

2 full page ads in The Wildcatter per year 

1 half page ad in The Wildcatter per year 

GOLD 
$2,500
GOLD 
$2,500

$1,000 Foundation Credit (may be redeemed for event tickets or sponsorship)

2 passes to each MLBC educational & social event

Logo included in every Wildcatter edition & membership email 

Logo linked on MLBC website 

Logo displayed at all events (virtually or in person)

1 half page ad in The Wildcatter per year 

For more information or to purchase a Corporate Sponsor package or advertise in the The
Wildcatter, please contact Abby Veigel at abbyveigel@mlbc-aapl.org. 

SILVER 
$1,500
SILVER 
$1,500

$500 Foundation Credit (may be redeemed for event tickets or sponsorship)

Logo included in every Wildcatter edition & membership email 

Logo linked on MLBC website 

Logo displayed at all events (virtually or in person)

https://mlbc-aapl.org/


FALL GOLF OUTING
AUGUST 18, 2025

BRIDGEPORT COUNTRY CLUB - BRIDGEPORT, WV 

Thank you to our sponsors!

$17,000+ RAISED FOR WVU CHILDREN’S HOSPITAL!



Representing the MLBC at the AAPL 

It is with gratitude and excitement that I share my first report as Director representing the Michael Late Benedum
Chapter (MLBC) within the American Association of Professional Landmen (AAPL).  I want to sincerely thank our
membership and the MLBC Executive Committee for appointing me to this role.  The AAPL is a national
organization with 38 affiliated local associations across the United States and Canada, each of which appoints an
individual to serve on the AAPL Board of Directors.  It is an honor to serve the MLBC in this capacity. 

Acknowledging My Predecessor 
I would be remiss if I did not thank my predecessor, Jeremy White, who always represents the MLBC exceptionally
well.  Jeremy’s dedication to the chapter and to the AAPL is evident, and I have long appreciated his mentorship. 
I still recall my early days as Treasurer for the MLBC, when Jeremy graciously spent an afternoon in Morgantown
walking me through the responsibilities of the position.  His generosity with both his time and knowledge was
invaluable then, as it continues to be today.  I was also fortunate to spend time with Jeremy this past June at the
AAPL Annual Meeting in Kansas City, once again receiving insights and encouragement as he passed the director’s
baton.  Jeremy, I thank you for all you’ve done for me personally and for the MLBC. 
 

September Quarterly Board Meeting - Fort Worth, Texas 

The AAPL held its September Quarterly Board Meeting in Fort Worth, Texas, where its headquarters are located.  
The Directors’ Roundtable took place on Saturday morning and was well attended.  This forum provides an excellent
opportunity to share items of interest among chapter directors, raise new topics for discussion, and build stronger
connections across our local associations. 

One topic of importance was encouraging local chapter members to also become AAPL members.  Local chapters that
are leading in cross membership have approximately 70-80% of their members enrolled with AAPL.  The MLBC
currently stands below that number. Increasing this figure is a goal worth pursuing, as higher participation
strengthens both our chapter and the national organization. 

Please see the AAPL Quarterly Treasurer’s Update Snapshot below 
 

AAPL DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT
Submitted by: Rob Greiner

Continued



Why join AAPL?  Here are a few benefits of membership: 

Professional networking and connections, numerous annual events, including NAPE and the AAPL Annual
Meeting.

 
Access to award-winning publications (Landman magazine), membership directory, and article archive. 

Professional development opportunities: seminars, regional institutes, continuing education, and online
programming. 

Certification programs (RL, RPL, CPL) to validate expertise and enhance professional credibility. 

Legislative advocacy: AAPL monitors, influences, and acts on regulatory, legal, and policy matters affecting
land work. 

Member tools and resources: compensation surveys, job board, industry forms, group insurance, discount
programs, bill tracking. 

Mentorship and peer support via AAPL Connect, advisory landman programs, and the mentorship initiative. 

Member Mark recognition as a symbol of professionalism and adherence to AAPL’s Code of Ethics. 

AAPL produces the podcast Landman Now offering timely industry insights.   

A completely redesigned AAPL website is in development, promising a more user-friendly interface with easier
navigation, better access to resources, events, templates, and member tools.   

AAPL is expanding its Affinity Program, offering discounted services to members. Current participants
include Energy Hire, Roland AI, and Energy Domain. 

The AAPL truly gives back to its members through educational opportunities, scholarships, resources, advocacy,
and several other benefits.  The question is:  

What are you doing to take advantage of what AAPL has to offer? 
If you are not yet an AAPL member, now is the time to join.  Membership connects you to a national network of
land professionals, gives you access to exclusive resources, and strengthens our chapter’s voice and influence. 
Together, let’s make the most of what AAPL and the MLBC have to offer! 

Rob Greiner 
MLBC-AAPL Director 2025-2027 

D I R E C T O R ’ S  R E P O R T  C O N T I N U E D



https://www.steptoe-johnson.com/


T H E  W I L D C A T T E R

Tell us a little about yourself.
I am an attorney and have been practicing law for more than 20 years. I live in Upper St. Clair, Pennsylvania, and I am married (to
Aleen) with two children (George and Grace). My kids are both away at college, so we are empty nesters at the moment!      

Who are you currently employed or contracted with?
I am a Managing Member of Atencio Hall, PLLC. My partner Chris Hall and I launched our firm in 2021 just as things were opening
up after Covid. In that time, we have expanded our reach into many areas of law to include business transactions, real estate, estates
and trusts, and litigation. 

How long have you worked in the oil and gas industry? And what states do you have experience? And tell us about any other
land organization you belong.
I have worked in the oil and gas industry for the over 17 years. I started out working with independent oil and gas operators to raise
capital through private offerings and later focused on supporting land teams with title opinions. Today, I continue to support land
teams on a variety of transactions, title work, and many different oil and gas matters.  I am experienced in West Virginia,
Pennsylvania and Ohio. 

Do you have a mentor in the industry? Can you provide details? 
My first mentor in the industry was my former partner Bruce Rudoy, who remains a dear friend and mentor to this day. Bruce first
recognized that we could build a practice serving operators looking to develop the Marcellus and Utica shale in the Appalachian
Basin. Bruce taught me the importance of providing practical guidance, assessing risk realistically, and putting your client’s needs
first.   

Tell us about your first position in the industry.  
My first position in the industry was as an associate at a mid-size Pittsburgh law firm. At that time, no one could have anticipated the
significance of horizontal drilling in our region. Once I started preparing title opinions, I remember having a “wow” moment when I
realized that I really enjoyed oil and gas work and that it could carry me throughout my legal career.  

Member Spotlight
Paul Atencio 

What areas of the industry do you have experience in?   
I am experienced in all legal aspects of upstream development including leasing and title, unitization, curative and transactions.

How long have you been a member of the MLBC. Do you currently have any certifications through the AAPL? 
I joined the MLBC in 2014, but I feel like the MLBC has always been a part of who I am professionally. 

What benefits have you found as a member of the MLBC? What are your favorite aspects? 
I am profoundly grateful to the MLBC for fostering a spirit of collegiality in such a competitive industry. I particularly enjoy attending
and presenting at the educational programs because it provides me with a chance to give back and learn from others. I love the
saying, “A rising tide lifts all boats.” I have so much respect for my fellow land professionals and peers and I want them all to
succeed.  

Do you serve the MLBC, AAPL, or any other organizations in an executive capacity and/or serve as a committee chair? Are you
a member of any committees?
I am excited to be serving on the MLBC’s Ad Hoc Committee for Corporate Outreach, Sponsorship, and Membership Growth and
look forward to assisting with the initiatives that the Committee will generate. I am also a member of the Board of Directors for the
Dollar Energy Fund, a non-profit organization that provides hardship grants to assist limited-income households in Pittsburgh with
their utility bills.  



REGISTER NOW!

https://mms.mlbc-aapl.org/members/evr/reg_event.php?orgcode=MLBC&evid=56563615
https://mms.mlbc-aapl.org/members/evr/reg_event.php?orgcode=MLBC&evid=56563615
https://mms.mlbc-aapl.org/members/evr/reg_event.php?orgcode=MLBC&evid=56563615


MLBC FALL CLAY SHOOT
SEPTEMBER 25, 2025

HUNTING HILLS - DILLINER, PA

RAISED 

$27K!









REGISTRATION is now open for our October Educational Luncheon in Marietta, OH. 1 CE will be available. Attorney McElroy will
provide an oil and gas litigation update, including a discussion of recent litigation involving the Ohio Dormant Mineral Act
and Ohio Marketable Title Act. He will reflect on how the recent court decisions should be viewed and what impact they

have. He will also address what decision makers should be looking for in the future to help mitigate risk when it comes to
the continued development of oil and gas resources in Ohio. 

Alexander T. McElroy is the Managing Shareholder at McElroy Law Firm . His practice includes oil and gas law with a focus on
Ohio. Attorney McElroy grew up in Northeast Ohio and obtained his JD/MBA from Case Western Reserve University. He has
written numerous articles about oil and gas topics, including the Ohio Dormant Mineral Act and Ohio Marketable Title Act.

His most recent commentary dealt with class action challenges to post-production deductions. Attorney McElroy has years
of experience issuing oil and gas title opinions in Ohio, as well as PA and WV, and analyzing tricky title issues for clients. He

has also successfully litigated title issues for oil and gas clients in Ohio, in both state and federal courts. He has argued
before the Ohio 7th District Court of Appeals and recently won an appeal on an Ohio Dormant Mineral Act case.

REGISTER NOW

https://mms.mlbc-aapl.org/members/evr/reg_event.php?orgcode=MLBC&evid=57737957
https://mms.mlbc-aapl.org/members/evr/reg_event.php?orgcode=MLBC&evid=57737957


Basin Brief

BASIN ACTIVITY INFORMATION PROVIDED BY AYERS PETROLEUM
CONSULTING AND IS CURRENT OF SEPTEMBER 2025.



PERMIT DETAILSBASIN BRIEF BASIN BRIEF 



MARCELLUS WELLS BY STATUS

UTICA WELLS BY STATUS

BASIN BRIEF BASIN BRIEF 



PERMITTING SUMMARY BY STATE

PERMITTING SUMMARY BY OPERATOR

HORIZONTAL WELLS BY RESERVOIR BY STATUS

BASIN BRIEF BASIN BRIEF 



PRODUCING WELL COUNT BY RESERVOIR

PRODUCING MARCELLUS WELLS

PRODUCING UTICA WELLS

BASIN BRIEF BASIN BRIEF 



Stay Connected!
Follow us on our social media
channels for news & updates!

@mlbc-aapl Michael Late
Benedum Chapter

of AAPL

www.mlbc-aapl.org

@mlbc-aapl @mlbc_aapl
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EXECUTIVE
COMMITTEE

Kevin Pierson
Blue Duck Resources

kp@blueduckres.com

2025-2026

Stacy Tichy, RPL
Percheron, LLC

stacy.tichy@percheronllc.com

Ben McKinney
Steptoe and Johnson

ben.mckinney@steptoe-johnson.com

Kevin Pierson
Blue Duck Resources 
kp@blueduckres.com

PRESIDENT VICE PRESIDENT SECRETARY TREASURER

Daniel Cooper
OGM Partners LLC

daniel@ogmpllc.com

Chuck Saffer
Babst Calland

CSaffer@babstcalland.com

Jim Kane 
Cassidy Anderson & Kane, P.C.

jkane@cassidypc.com

Matt White
Steptoe and Johnson

matt.white@steptoe-johnson.com

Kevin Pierson
Blue Duck Resources 
kp@blueduckres.com

SGT. AT ARMS LOCAL DIRECTOR LOCAL DIRECTOR LOCAL DIRECTOR

Bill O’Brien
Steptoe and Johnson

Bill.O'Brien@steptoe-johnson.com

Rob Greiner
OGM Partners LLC

rob@ogmpllc.com

John Catsonis
Apex Land Corp.

jcatsonis@apexlandcorp.com

REGIONAL DIRECTOR  PRESIDENT EMERITUS
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JEREMY PRESTON 
JPRESTON@EQT.COM

COMMITTEE CHAIRSCOMMITTEE CHAIRS
2025-2026

HARRY HEINBAUGH
HARRY.HEINBAUGH@PERCHERONLLC.COM

DAVID AMAN
DAVID.W.AMAN@DOMINIONENERGY.COM

TYLER COMPSTON
COMPSTON.TYLER@GMAIL.COM

TECHNOLOGY SPONSORSHIP HISTORIAN SCHOLARSHIP 
UNIVERSITY LIASON

CHUCK SAFFER
CSAFFER@BABSTCALLAND.COM

BILL O' BRIEN 
BILL.O'BRIEN@STEPTOE-JOHNSON.COM

NIKOLAS TYSIAK
NTYSIAK@BABSTCALLAND.COM

DAVID STOCKMAN
DAVID.STOCKMAN@WESTERNLS.COM

CO-EDUCATION CO-EDUCATION LEGISLATIVE AWARDS

BAILEY MILLER
BAILEYMILLERTEN@GMAIL.COM 

BROOKE KAMICKER
BROOKE.KAMICKER@STEPTOE-

JOHNSON.COM

TYLER MURRAY
TYLERMURRAY.LAND@GMAIL.COM

OWEN GRAY
OWEN.GRAY@STEPTOE-JOHNSON.COM 

MARKETING WOMEN OF THE MLBC CLAY SHOOT MEMBERSHIP

DANIEL COOPER
DANIEL@OGMPLLC.COM

THOMAS LONG
THOMASLONG03@GMAIL.COM

JOHN CATSONIS
JCATSONIS@APEXLANDCORP.COM

NEWSLETTER ETHICS FINANCE

JIM KANE
JKANE@CASSIDYPC.COM

SPRING GOLF

 MATT WHITE
MATT.WHITE@STEPTOE-JOHNSON.COM

FALL GOLF

T H E  W I L D C A T T E R

mailto:jpreston@eqt.com
mailto:harry.heinbaugh@percheronllc.com
mailto:David.W.Aman@dominionenergy.com
mailto:compston.tyler@gmail.com
mailto:CSaffer@babstcalland.com
mailto:Bill.O'Brien@steptoe-johnson.com
mailto:ntysiak@babstcalland.com
mailto:david.stockman@westernls.com
mailto:baileymillerten@gmail.com
mailto:baileymillerten@gmail.com
mailto:brooke.kamicker@steptoe-johnson.com
mailto:brooke.kamicker@steptoe-johnson.com
mailto:tylermurray.land@gmail.com
mailto:owen.gray@steptoe-johnson.com
mailto:matt.white@steptoe-johnson.com
mailto:daniel@ogmpllc.com
mailto:thomaslong03@gmail.com
mailto:kp@blueduckres.com
mailto:jkane@cassidypc.com
mailto:matt.white@steptoe-johnson.com


Active:             322
Active PP:        32
Honorary:       10
  

Total Active:       354
% Active:             65.31%

Associate :      77
Student:          101

Total Members: 542

MEMBERSHIP BY THE NUMBERS

MLBC MEMBERSHIP REPORT 
OCTOBER 2025

New members are approved on a monthly basis.  If the need arises to move along membership approval (ex.  Ohio
Landman Registration), please email Abby Veigel - abbyveigel@mlbc-aapl.org

https://www.ogmpllc.com/


MEMBERSHIP INFORMATION

The MLBC membership application is located on
the website at www.mlbc-aapl.org. Please check
your information on the website prior to
submitting your renewal.   The MLBC website has
an updated version of the membership listing.  
Please use this resource if you cannot find yours
or others information in the directory. Please
report any errors or omissions to Abby Veigel at
abbyveigel@mlbc-aapl.org.

Application for membership in the Association
shall be subject to the approval by a majority vote
of the Executive Committee at a regularly
scheduled meeting and shall require the signed
approval by the acting President of the Executive
Committee, as evidence of the Committee’s
approval.

T H E  W I L D C A T T E R

Notice of the approved application(s) of all potential Association member(s) shall be printed in the
next regularly scheduled publication of the Association. Members shall have the opportunity for a
period of thirty (30) days following the publication to object to the potential member’s application.

http://www.mlbc-aapl.org/
https://mlbc-aapl.org/
https://mlbc-aapl.org/
https://mlbc-aapl.org/
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